










Dear Delegates and Senators- 
 
I want to supply my formal request for some commonsense regulation to be put in place regarding the 
growing hemp production business in the state of Maryland. There needs to be regulations put in place to 
protect the residents who live in the agricultural areas where hemp is being grown.  
 
First, my wife and I are NOT against the growing of hemp or medical marijuana for that matter. This is a 
great move forward for the state of Maryland and long overdue. However, there needs to be some 
parameters around how closely hemp and potentially cannabis is grown to residential neighborhoods. We 
realize 2 miles is a lot to ask but there must be some way to find a realistic distance as to allow the hemp 
industry to continue to expand but also protect the rights of homeowners in the state. Especially in heavily 
populated residential areas that are zoned for a combination of agriculture and residential.  
 
In our neighborhood we have fallen victim to several months of the horrid odor 24 hours a day seven days 
a week that the growing hemp product produces. It has infiltrated our homes, our cars, our clothes and 
made being outside unbearable during the most pleasurable months of the year (June-October).  
 
However, this goes far beyond being a nuisance. This is a health concern for the residents, especially 
those with young children. There are medical studies about the effects of hemp and its impact on growing 
lungs and the elderly. We have twin boys who are only 8 years old and while both were born premature, 
one has sensitive lungs due to his premature birth and we are terrified the lasting impact this may be 
having on both of their lungs.  
 
This program was a pilot program for a reason. In the end we do not know much about this plant. This is 
not the same hemp that was once legal many years ago. This is technologically advanced and even those 
workers treating the plants are required to wear protective clothing. There are numerous medical studies 
for and against the effects of inhaling the crop of hemp and/or cannabis. We do not want our eight-year-
old twins to be a statistic a decade down the line when we realize that inhaling this pollution has long term 
ramifications. By not placing parameters around the growing product we are forced to either move and 
uproot our family or just hope for the best. How can you expect a parent to live like that?   

We realize that in certain areas of Maryland you, as a homeowner, agree to live in an agricultural zone 
and agree to deal with the annoyance that some agricultural products present. However, that was before 
hemp was a legal agricultural product. Farmers want protection to grow whatever they want but at the 
same time they want the right to sell their land to builders, which is how my neighborhood originated.  

You will hear today from several representatives from our area about the health concerns regarding the 
product. This should be enough to warrant a required proximity between homes and the product. We are 
not asking for the hemp program to be eliminated. Maryland is full of agricultural land that does not border 
homes or densely populated areas. There is no need for it to be placed in the middle of several 
neighborhoods. We fear that if you do not act now there is the potential that any farm can be leased to 
grow hemp. In our area you could theoretically be boxing in many neighborhoods with hemp producers.  

In conclusion, we beg you to consider placing some regulation in order to protect this growing industry but 
also the citizens who pay to live here.  

 
Dale Foard 
12 Dipping Pond Court 
Lutherville, MD 21093 

 



Testimony Regarding Hemp Bill 

• My name is Daniel Altchek. I live in Lutherville-Timonium with my wife Jamie and our 
two young daughters, age 9 and 6.   

• My family has lived in Lutherville-Timonium for nearly 5 years, after relocating to this 
area from New York City.  My wife grew up nearby, off Dover Road, where her parents 
still live. We chose to move here to raise our children in a scenic and safe environment, 
with lots of outdoor space to play.  We built our home on Sugarvale Way in 2016.  As it 
turns out, our home is now roughly 1,000 feet away (perhaps less) from a farm that 
started growing industrial hemp in 2019.   

• Like so many of my neighbors, my family has suffered as a result of the hemp farm.  The 
stench coming from the hemp farm infested the neighborhood last summer.  It seeped 
into our home even with all of the windows and doors sealed.  The smell was so 
sickening that it prevented us – and our children -- from spending time outside (unless it 
was a lucky day with the wind blowing in the right direction).  Our neighbors and their 
young children have suffered from headaches, nausea, eye and skin irritation, and 
various other health conditions. Anyone who attempts to minimize the impact of the 
hemp farm and its stench either did not spend time in the area or is being disingenuous.   

• We are counting on our elected representatives to enact some basic protections for 
innocent homeowners.  No one should have to endure what my family and our 
neighbors were forced to endure last year.  We built a home on our property 5 years 
ago because this was a perfectly normal residential area.  Any farming or other 
commercial activity that was going on in the vicinity did not affect anyone else living 
nearby.  Then everything changed with the industrial hemp farm.   

• People like us have invested their savings and built homes – and built their lives – with 
the reasonable expectation that a neighbor would not be permitted to engage in activity 
that makes them sick.  Somehow the State allowed hemp farming to occur in residential 
areas without any meaningful understanding of potential health hazards and without 
any consideration of the horrible impact it would have on neighbors.  There is now a 
chance for you to correct this dramatic oversight.  Our elected representatives must do 
their job and pass legislation that requires hemp farming to occur outside of residential 
areas, far enough away that the homeowners who already live there can enjoy their 
homes without this sickening outside interference.   

 

 



















• My name is Ira Papel. I live in Lutherville-Timonium at 18 Barthel Court with my wife, Leslie. and 

I am a physician who has been distinctly bothered by the stench which transformed our 

neighborhood this past fall.  

• My family has lived in Lutherville-Timonium for 31 years. Our house lies within a few hundred 

yards from the hemp field in my neighborhood.  

• Like so many of my neighbors, my family experienced health issues last year that we believe 

may have been the result of breathing whatever the nearby hemp field was emitting.  These 

included breathing problems, cough, sore throat, and nasal congestion. We can’t leave the 

windows open as this makes it difficult to sleep.   

• I believe we need to have some sensible limits on the placement of new hemp farms so that the 

comfort and value of pre-existing neighborhoods is not destroyed by the unanticipated effects 

of these farms. I have nothing against hemp farming as an industry, but a new hemp farm 

should not have the right to cause such harm to neighbors who have invested in their homes 

and lives.  

• We are sorry we cannot attend the meeting today but appreciate the public officials and our 

neighbors who are speaking for us at the meetings. Our homes and neighborhood were present 

long before the hemp farming started, and therefore should have the right to preserve the 

quality of life we have long invested in. The hemp farm devalues this quality of life, and certainly 

the value of our homes.  

 

Ira and Leslie Papel 

18 Barthel Court 

Lutherville, Maryland 21093 

 



February 20, 2020 

We are Donald & Joyce Keener and our address is 14 Broadridge Lane, Lutherville, MD 21093.  
This is the dream home that we built 33 years ago and where we raised our 3 children.  After 
working more than 40 years we finally decided to retire and enjoy our home and spend time 
with our 9 grandchildren.  The youngest 6 grandchildren are ages 4 to 11, and spend a great 
deal of time with us in the summer. 

Our home is approximately 400 feet East from the farm that grew industrial hemp in 2019, 
and there is only one house between the farm and our home.  Since we sit at the top of the 
hill, and depending on shift of the wind, there are many days and weeks that the spell is so 
bad that it’s impossible to enjoy outside activities.  In addition, the smell also seeps into our 
home and vehicles.   

We are very concerned about effects of inhaling the fumes emanating from the hemp plants 
on our health, our children and young grandchildren.  Donald has suffered from irritated eyes, 
a respiratory infection that just wouldn’t go away, and we both have had increased sinus 
issues. 

Another major concern we have with the smell from the hemp plants is that it is the smell of 
POT.  I, Joyce, worked 7 summers in Evidence/Property Room of a Police Department and 
know the smell well.  We do not want our grandchildren exposed to the smell POT and 
connecting it with visiting their Grammy & Poppy.  Drug abuse is a devastating disease and 
destroys families and lives.  We have spent our entire adult lives making sure our children and 
now their children are raised knowing the dangers of drugs and hopefully by example, 
teaching them that we practice what we preach.  This might seem a little far fetched to 
some, but children associate smells with people, places and things and the smell of POT is not 
something we want them to connect to us and our home.   

We believe the laws to restrict where hemp farms are located are vital to the health and 
well- being of our entire family.   We do not think it’s too much to ask to be able to enjoy the 
home you have worked an entire lifetime to acquire.  Over the 33 years we have lived here 
we feel we have been a good neighbor to the farm, and never once complained about 
anything they planted.  We have no objection to hemp farming as long as it isn’t surrounded 
by residential properties, affecting health, well-being, quality of life and property values. 

Sincerely, 

Joyce A. Keener 

Donald I. Keener, Sr. 





February 17, 2020 

 

To Whom It May Concern: 

My name is Jefferson Lee, and I am a parent of three young children.  I am also a physician.  We have 

lived in Lutherville-Timonium since 2015.  When we moved here, the neighborhood was lovely.  Our 

children loved playing in the green spaces and fresh air. 

In the summer of 2019, we noticed a strong, nauseating odor that permeated our residential 

neighborhood.  Both my wife and I developed recurring headaches and bouts of nausea.  The presence 

of this odor persisted from August until October.  We discovered that the odor was coming from a 

commercial cannabis (“hemp”) farm located several hundred feet from our home.  We later learned that 

the cannabis plants from this commercial farm were releasing chemicals called terpenes into the air. 

The headaches and nausea from the cannabis terpenes were just the start of our worries.  The Food and 

Drug Administration (FDA) specifically warns pregnant and breastfeeding mothers to avoid exposure to 

chemicals from cannabis plants.  We now faced the real health concern that our young children – with 

developing brains, lungs, and other organs – will be inhaling cannabis terpenes every day, for months on 

end, year after year. 

There is zero research demonstrating the safety of cannabis terpene exposure on our children.  Sadly, 

the absence of research fails to constitute safety – history is littered with cases where seemingly 

innocuous chemicals were later found to be hazardous or even deadly.  Thalidomide, for instance, was 

hailed as a “miracle drug” to treat vomiting in pregnant women; only years later did scientists realize 

that thalidomide was causing tragic birth defects in children. 

Therefore, we are horrified by the prospect of our young children becoming “guinea pigs” for a cannabis 

terpene experiment.  Our concern is reasonable, as the FDA has already sounded the alarm for exposure 

to cannabis-derived chemicals in vulnerable populations.  Our home should be a safe haven for our 

family, not a research lab to study the health effects of daily terpene exposure in growing children.   

We wholeheartedly support laws to protect our families, especially our young children, from the health 

risks of terpenes released by nearby cannabis farms.  Commercial cannabis agriculture must be 

forbidden in the vicinity of residential neighborhoods.   

 

Sincerely, 

 

Jefferson Lee, M.D. 



TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF SB964/HB510/HB574 
Agriculture - Hemp Research and Production - Prohibitions 

My name is Jody Maier Troy and I live 22 Sugarvale Way in Lutherville, Maryland.  I have lived 
at that address for more than 20 years with my husband, three sons, and numerous pets. 

I am writing in support of SB964/HB510/HB574.  My home is very close to the Hemp Farm off 
of Broadway Road.  During the Fall of this past year, I began smelling what I thought was 
someone using marijuana in or around my home.  I was having a bathroom remodeledat the 
time and was concerned that the individuals doing the work might be under the influence.  I said 
nothing (thank heavens) because within 24 hours I learned that the smell was actually from the 
hemp farm so close by.  The smell intensified based on the winds and I presume whatever was 
going on at the farm to process the hemp. The smell was overpowering and remarkably 
unpleasant. 

The harvesting season coincided with our celebration of the Jewish holiday of Succos where we 
build temporary outdoor structures in which we eat for about a week.  We typically host guests 
in our “sukkah” but chose not to do so because of the terrible smell in the neighborhood.  Just 
going outside during the harvesting season was particularly unpleasant because of the terrible 
smell.  The smell permeated into our house. 

I have learned that studies have raised concerns about the health issues hemp may pose to 
nearby residents.  In fact, other communities faced with this issue have completely banned 
hemp farming in their communities.  Remarkably, Ventura County in California, presumably a 
very liberal, progressive county, has banned hemp farming. 

We are asking for a reasonable restriction to ensure the health and safety of our community and 
to ensure we can rightfully and peacefully enjoy our property. 

For these reasons, I ask for a FAVORABLE REPORT on SB964/HB510/HB574 





                     February 
17,2020 

To Whom It May Concern, 

 My name is Julie Nicodemus.  I live in Lutherville-Timonium and am a neighbor who has 
been effected by the help farming on Broadway rd.  I am a stay at home mother of 2 young 
children, both of which love to play outside.   

We have lived in our house for 5 years and have become attached to the house, the neighbor-
hood and to Lutherville.  Our house lies approximately 2 blocks from the hemp farm that lo-
cated off of Broadway rd.  My children and I were very frustrated this past summer/fall when 
we couldn’t play outside due to the horrible stench coming from the help farm.  The sad part 
is that we thought it was a skunk family for so long and dealt with it still playing outside or 
swimming in our pool.   

After learning about the harmful effects of breathing in hemp odors, I feel very stressed 
about what might happen to my children or family in the future; especially if this continues.  
This is a residential neighborhood with families of young children.  They should be able to 
play outside without feeling like we are being put in harm’s way.   

I believe these laws are essential because no one should have to experience what we are be-
ing forced to live with in this neighborhood.   I am not against hemp farming, but the public 
needs to be protected from health risks of living near hemp fields. 

Thank you! 

Sincerely, 

Julie Nicodemus







02-18-20 
 
Dear Maryland State Senators and Repressentatives: 
 
We are residents of Baltimore County, MD at 11708 Clairmoor Road, Lutherville 
Maryland 21093. Our home is located less than 1 mile from the 1810 Broadway 
Road hemp farm.  
 
We investigated our property this summer for a suspected invasion of skunks due to a 
new malodorous outdoor air problem. The condition persisted throughout the summer 
and into the fall, and was especially strong in the evenings, until the hemp harvesting 
season ended.  
 
Driving home on Woodland Road to Broadway Road, several miles from the farm, we 
were able to detect the odor of hemp each evening. We again thought that the odor was 
due to a skunk infestation, as the stench was overbearing. The condition cleared this 
winter as there is no hemp harvesting occurring during the winter season. 
 
We are petitioning that the farming of hemp be located at least three to four miles from 
residential neighborhoods, as the air quality conditions are so poor that our families and 
our pets are not able to go outside for the summer and fall during the hemp growing and 
harvesting season.  
 
We are forced to drive to another location to take an outdoor walk during 
the hemp farming months due to the poor air quality and awful odor in our 
neighborhood.  
 
Please consider our pleas for protecting our health and our property values. We moved 
to Lutherville to enjoy good air quality and a healthy lifestyle. We implore your to please 
vote to locate hemp farms at least several miles from residential neighborhoods for 
health and safety reasons. 
 
 
Regards, 
 
 
Naresh Khanna, M.D.  
 
 
Lynette Khanna, CRNP 
11708 Clairmoor Road  
Lutherville, Maryland 21093 
 



February 20, 2020 

TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF SB964/HB510/HB574 

Agriculture - Hemp Research and Production - Prohibitions 

My name is Mitchell Whiteman.  My family and I live at 17 Sugarvale Way, Lutherville.  I would like to 
share my experience: 

My wife, Whitney, and I are active community volunteers and the parents of two young children.  We 
have lived on Sugarvale Way and in the Lutherville-Timonium area since 2010.  When we moved to 
Sugarvale Way, our neighborhood was incredibly pleasant and our neighbors were supportive and 
courteous.  Along with our two small children, we loved playing outside and enjoying the clean county 
air. 

During the summer of 2019, we started smelling an intense disgusting stench by our house and when 
driving around our area.  Guests to our home were struck by the awful smell when visiting and driving 
nearby.  The phenomenon occurred from approximately August to October. 

As it turns out, the odor originated from the newly formed hemp farm directly behind our house and our 
children’s swing set, where they frequently play.  The hemp plants are less than fifty yards from our 
house and our children’s swing set / play area.  (Please see attached picture.) 

After research and consultation with doctors, our concerns were elevated beyond the vile smell.  We have 
material concerns related to the health and development of our young children in the context of the hemp, 
as well as our own adult health – exacerbated by our incredibly close proximity.   

As public officials focused on the health of children and sworn to protect us, thank you in advance for 
ensuring that the children of our area are safe and well.  We are confident that you will reaffirm your 
primary responsibilities for public safety, public health, and the health of children. 

For these reasons, I ask for a FAVORABLE REPORT on SB964/HB510/HB574 

Thank you for your support and advocacy on this issue. 

Sincerely, 

Mitchell Whiteman 





















Dear Senator Hettleman and all members of the MD Senate and House,

My name is Vaughan (Scott) Henry and I am a resident and homeowner of 3 Dipping Pond Ct in
Lutherville-Timonium MD, 21093. My wife and I have owned the home for 2 and a half years now. We
reside directly across the street (Broadway) from a pilot hemp farm.

I would like to state that I am in no way against hemp farming or hemp products -they may offer a wide
range of benefits. I am against allowing hemp to be farmed in close proximity to residential areas. There
are a number of concerns I and other neighbors have:

1. The health effects of being extensively exposed to intense hemp odor in the air is
unknown....many states are passing regulations to be on the safe side and avoid exposing
residential neighborhoods to the potentially noxious fumes. The fumes are 24/7 over many
months encompassing growing and harvestingldrying. Many of our friends and neighbors have
experienced issues from irritations to coughing/breathing issues and increased headaches. ln
our family we noticed eye irritations and coughing/wheezing in our dog coincident with the
beginning of the fumes in the neighborhood. Why take a chance when so much is still not
known/studied regarding the potential effects of exposure?????

2. The'odor is completely overuhelming and very pungenVrank. My wife originally thought it was
odor from fox urine or the result of a dead deer in the vacant woods adjacent to our backyard. I

met a couple I did not know at a restaurant, and when I told them where I lived they asked what
the smell was as they drove Broadway daily to take their grandson to a camp. They thought it
was a dead skunk but realized it was there every day, week after week, so it was not that. ltold
them it was the hemp..... lt permeates everything 2417, and honestly prevents us from enjoying
the outdoors in our own backyard. We invested 250,000 dollars in a beautiful pool, hardscaping
and porch to enjoy our home and last year our plans to enjoy all that were 100% ruined. lt is
simply horrible and frankly if the hemp farm stays we will need to go.

Please support the move to keep hemp farms away from residential areas. The odor is repulsive, the
potential health effects are unknown and we who live in the area are in need of relief from this. Please
help....

Sincerely
Vaughan Scott Henry

1Ar 4.







Susan Gallerizzo 

Michael Gallerizzo,  Esquire  

11706 Clairmoor Rd., Lutherville, MD 21093 

 

HB 510, HB 574 

SB 964  

SUPPORT 

 

 

My name is Susan Gallerizzo.  My family and I residents at 11706 Clairmoor Road, Lutherville, 

MD, 21093.  My home is about 1/2 mile from the farm at 1810 Broadway Road.  I am a 

housewife and I  watch my 2 year old niece one day a week. 

 

I have asthma and have had several asthma attacks from the end of August to the end of 

October.   One was so severe that I had to go to patient first for treatment and steroids.   I had to 

hold my breath to go to my car.  Not only did it affect my asthma, l had headaches and nausea.    

 

I could not go outside and water my plants and had to let my flowers die.  I could not take a walk 

or enjoy my yard.  

 

I strongly believe that something needs to be done.  I am not against hemp farms but they should 

not be by residential areas.  

 

Susan Gallerizzo 

Michael Gallerizzo,  Esquire  
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